MINUTES OF PBC LEADS MEETING
31ST MAY 2007, COMMITTEE ROOM 1, WAVERLEY ROAD, ST ALBANS

Present:
Roger Sage, Chair



Peter Bodden



Mary McCann



Gerry Bulger



Nicolas Small



Ian Isaac



Avi Gupta



Liz Cox



Pat Hamilton



Jessica Linskill



Katrina Hall



Moira McGrath



Stuart Bloom

Apologies:
Andrew Parker, Mike Edwards, Clare Hawkins

	
	
	ACTION

	1.
	Welcome and Apologies

Roger welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Stuart Bloom to the group.
	

	2.
	Minutes of the Last Meeting

Taken as read and accurate
	

	3.
	Provider Services

Roger shared the letter from Jacqueline Clarke regarding this.  Katrina Hall was representing Jacqueline and offered her apologies.

Katrina updated the group on the work they have achieved to date.  She confirmed that the broad SLA’s have been sent out and they are currently working on the details of the service specs and asked for input from this group in finalising them.  The district nurse and children’s ones are nearly completed.  She explained that the specs describe the current services and future aspirations.  Jessica continued to explain the specs core legal requirements, but they do not include the level of staffing.  This was explained in a letter sent out by Clare Hawkins.  
Action: The group asked for the letter by Clare to be circulated

Liz continued to update the group on the financial situation.  Provider services have reworked budgets aligned with PBC groups in St Albans and Harpenden with the district nurse budget. The budgets are slightly different to previous PBC budget workings and are not on capitation, community nursing budgets are based on historical spend based on capitation.  Roger stated that capitation based on spend is already greatly reduced, they are already working from lower base than previous years. There is £4 million uncommitted money across both PCTs which needs putting back into recruiting posts.   They have already recruited to crucial posts, but require the input of this group of where to recruit next.  Moira explained the vacancies not filled would go to deficit reduction but this is non-recurring.  The vacancies can be filled as they were or this group can have an active debate on how best to recruit to meet the current needs.
Nicolas enquired how many posts have been advertised.  Liz explained that 1.5 million across both PCTs has been identified to bring the service back to safe levels.  Roger asked how the district nurses are informed of this progress to date because he is aware that they have not heard this message.   Jessica explained that this information should be disseminated down through the meetings they have and a letter has been sent out by Jacqueline Clarke a few weeks ago sharing this. The group asked if they could be included in the distribution lists in future correspondence.

Action: Katrina/Jessica to email copy of the letter sent out and add PBC leads to distribution lists in future.

Four health visitors have been recruited to Watford, 2 to St Albans and Harpenden and 2 to Hertsmere and there are a further 8 posts advertised.
Roger expressed concern regarding the time pressure and reiterated the need to inform district nurses that action is being taken immediately to prevent any further people leaving.

Jessica asked if this group could look at the service as a whole and not on individual posts and any area which is below average needs recruiting to imminently.  The group needs to agree the principles to move ahead and agree what is clinically safe or desirable.  She agreed to share the re-investment framework to see if the priorities match those of this group.  These specifications will be distributed by the end of next week.
Action: Katrina/Jessica to email Michelle Plummer the documents to be circulated by end of next week

Stuart expressed concern that district nurses are not hearing this message and asked if a letter could be sent out with more specific, detailed information including the recruitment process, timescales and stages of progress and whether they could receive this as soon as possible.  Ian reiterated this and appreciated it takes a long time to recover, but they do not want to lose any more staff in the process.

Jess expressed the need for ongoing dialogue with this group and asked if a rep from this group could become in future meetings to ensure this happens.  Ian and Roger volunteered and will try to ensure one of them represents and feeds back to this group.

Moira raised palliative care and the relationship with local hospices and commissioning from the PCT and shared this does not work well.  This is an agenda item at the next meeting.

Katrina explained the 3 different divisions – Children – Adults and Specialist Adult Services.  The provider services division is working towards becoming separated from the PCT and have formed their own Board with Stuart Bloom as Chair, PEC rep, Medical/nursing representation and public health.  They have devised a business and operation plan with terms of reference, etc.  They agreed to share these with this group.  They are represented at the PBC Clinical Governance Board and Moira enquired what papers would go to this Board and which of these needs to be discussed with the Chair.

Katrina fedback on her meeting with Jon Clegg and Grace Broderick and it was agreed the following actions:

· Circulate Children’s and District Nurse specifications for feedback
· Keep ongoing dialogue between provider services and this group

· Flexibility to bring in temporary staff in meantime

· Inform district nurses of current situation

	Clare/

Katrina

Katrina/

Jessica

Jessica/

Katrina

	4.
	PBC Budgets

Moira provided an overview of the current budgets.  Watford have agreed their budgets, St Albans need to decide what elements they are taking on.  
Ian informed the group that broadly they are taking on everything except corporate funding, GMS and buildings/projects.

Moira fedback from the meeting with premises where they discussed no budgets for growth and the secondary to primary care shift – not in a tenable position at present.  Ian asked for a representative view, but not to be directly involved, ie, to contribute to discussions, etc, but be removed from the group.

Roger expressed that whatever decisions are made this must be equitable across the patch and steered by the PBC groups.  And recognised the need to demonstrate this group has discussed this.  Moira and Andrew are working on an options paper, which will be agreed with the LMGs and fedback to this group.
Stuart wants to see firm plans in process this year for next year and asked to be included in distribution lists.  Ian asked for a fair and open process.

Roger stated that he is meeting Alan Pond and Andrew Parker next week to discuss capital funding, signing the DES plus conclude how to deal with underspend/overspend and savings issues within practices.

Ian explained what was happening in his area and how they dealt with this.  All practices have agreed to be a consortium and work corporately, with the need to take all the over/underspend of all practices.  Ian shared that he argued hard for this with a few strong minded people, but everyone agreed to look at it corporately with the option at the AGM to vote this out.

Roger felt reassured knowing this and will feedback to his LMG members.
	Moira/

Andrew

	5.
	Out of Hours

Moira confirmed the PCT are going to tender and the Herts Wide Project Board are leading this.  There will be three clinical reps including one primary care OOH rep, one from Hemel Urgent Care and one from dental.  The Hemel Urgent care impacts mostly upon Dacorum group and she sought clarification if other groups wanted to be involved.  There has been a draft spec produced, but not circulated to date.  She explained that Watford is not included at present because of the need to develop business cases for Watford site and this is ongoing. 
Moira asked to meet with existing providers to work through OOH problems and asked if this group could let the PCT know if they want wider representation.

Roger was anxious regarding the issues surrounding urgent care centres as this affects all groups and asked to be involved in this work.  He felt strongly that this group needs to see the final draft and sign if off and have the final say.

Moira explained the project board membership and suggested a clinical rep from each LMG attends.  The spec will be sensitive to different patches and 1 rep from each patch at Chair level seems feasible.

Roger stated it is heavily influenced clinically and needs suitable rep on the group with decision making guided by LMGs rep and the project board needs PBC lead rep.  

Nicolas enquired about Barnet and Chase Farm.
A discussion took place regarding the acute trust being taken out of the membership.   Moira explained the reason they were included was because the project board covers all three elements.  However the group still felt they would like the acute trust removed.  Roger/Ian volunteered to be involved.  
Gerry asked if the questions could be specific and not just a tick box exercise.
	

	6.
	Any Other Business

· Contract with the National Homeopathic Hospital – Roger explained that the PCT has withdrawn this service and this affects one of his practices and asked if this was the case across the patch.  Ian shared his group had a discussion whether the service was clinically effective and agreed they are happy with the process the PCT is taking.  In future any referrals for this service will go to the exceptional treatment service unit.
· Consultant to Consultant referrals – Moira explained the SLA agreement which only impacts on West Herts and they are still operating to the protocol.  The guidelines will be circulated to PBC leads and Moira agreed to ask Trudi to send these to Michele for distribution:  Action: Michele to contact Trudi and send out guidelines
	Michele/

Trudi

	7.
	Next Meeting

Thursday 21st June at 1.30 pm Seminar Room, Waverley Road, St Albans
	


